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RECOMMENDED MINOR IMPROVEMENTS 

Minor improvements are treatments that will implemented as necessary to improve 
conditions for bicycle use within the City.  Minor improvements will be implemented 
to address gaps and deficiencies in the bicycle route network, and will generally be 
implemented along portions of the bicycle route network where bicycle facility 
improvements (excluding bicycle route network signage) have not been made in the 
past as shown in Figure 1-5. 

BICYCLE AND TRANSIT POLICY  

Action 1.4 
Work with other City agencies to ensure that San Francisco continues to implement 
the Transit First policy. 
 
San Francisco’s Transit First policy supports pedestrians and bicycles in addition to 
transit as important non-automobile components of a balanced transportation 
system.  San Francisco’s Transit First policy (Section 16.102 of the City Charter) 
includes the following:  
 

o “Within San Francisco, travel by public transit, by bicycle and on foot must be 
an attractive alternative to travel by private automobile;”  

o “Decisions regarding the use of limited public street and sidewalk space shall 
encourage the use of public rights of way by pedestrians, bicyclists and public 
transit;” and  

o “Bicycling shall be promoted by encouraging safe streets for riding, 
convenient access to transit, bicycle lanes and secure bicycle parking.”  

 
Implementation of the recommendations in this Plan will help support the Transit 
First policy. 
 
 

BICYCLE FACILITIES ON TRANSIT ROUTES 
 
This section provides a preliminary framework to guide the SFMTA, the Planning 
Department and other agencies in the selection of specific streets for bicycle 
improvements along transit routes.  Bicycle improvements on transit routes should 
be considered on a case-by-case basis and should include technical analysis and 
mitigation measures appropriate to each particular case. 
 
Appropriate agencies should work closely together to identify and mitigate, where 
possible, negative impacts on transit that could potentially result from 
implementation of bicycle improvements. Working together to create world-class 
facilities for both transit riders and bicyclists will result in greater mode shifts to more 
sustainable forms of transportation, ultimately benefiting both transit riders and 
bicyclists.  
 
When bicycle facilities are proposed on streets where non-Muni transit service is 
operated (such as AC Transit, Golden Gate Transit, or Samtrans), the SFMTA 
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should work with these transit agencies to ensure that facilities are designed to meet 
the needs of both bicyclists and transit. 
 
When a bicycle improvement is proposed along an existing transit route, SFMTA 
Bicycle Program staff will work with Muni Service Planning staff to review the 
proposed bicycle improvement and identify specific data needs and steps required to 
demonstrate its viability. 
 
Bicycle improvements should not create negative impacts to transit operations (e.g., 
transit travel times or schedule adherence).  Bicyclists’ safety, however, also must 
be considered and balanced with the need for reliable transit service.  Where a 
proposed bicycle improvement may result in negative impacts to transit, appropriate 
measures should be identified to ensure minimal transit service degradation (or 
potential transit service improvements), while improving conditions for bicyclists. 
 
Figure 1-7 below shows the overlap of the existing bicycle route network and the 
existing Muni transit network.  This map should be consulted when planning bicycle 
improvements. 
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ALLOWING BICYCLES IN EXCLUSIVE BUS LANES 
 
Action 1.5 
Conduct a before and after study on the impacts of allowing bicycles in exclusive 
bus/taxi lanes. 
 
Cities around the world have developed shared bus/bicycle lanes to provide both 
transportation modes with dedicated space separated from motor vehicle traffic. 
While such facilities may improve conditions for bicycles and transit by reducing 
conflicts with automobiles, they also have the potential to increase conflicts between 
bicycles and buses; therefore, safety and operational issues must be thoroughly 
addressed (see Action 4.8 in Chapter 4 for further discussion of bicycle and bus 
safety issues). 
 
The California Vehicle Code (CVC

i
) Section 21655.7 allows local authorities to 

designate portions of highways for their exclusive use as a “public mass transit 
guideway.”  San Francisco establishes exclusive transit areas through the San 
Francisco Transportation Code (SFTC) Division II, Section 601, and no vehicles 
except transit vehicles, taxicabs, vehicles preparing to make a turn and vehicles 
moving from a stopped position at the curb are permitted to use them.  Exclusive 
transit areas are usually designated as the far-right lane, where bicyclists are 
generally required by law to ride (CVC Section 21202). 
 
The lack of clarity about where a bicyclist should ride where there is a transit-only 
lane on the right side of the roadway creates confusion for bus operators, bicyclists 
and motorists.  Under local law as written, bicycles could use the transit-only lanes, 
because the SFTC prohibits "vehicles" from using the transit-only lanes, and bicycles 
are not classified as “vehicles” under the CVC (Sections 231 and 670); however; 
San Francisco can only exercise the powers in this area that are delegated to it by 
the state under CVC Section 21. State law only authorizes use of transit-only lanes 
for “public mass transit.”  Changes in designated transit-only lanes may be legislated 
by the SFMTA Board of Directors by amending the SFTC, but a change in state law 
would be required to allow bicycles to operate in transit-only lanes.  If the results of a 
California Traffic Control Devices Committee (CTCDC) sponsored experiment show 
that shared use with bicycles is determined to be safe for bicyclists and would not 
impede the movement of transit vehicles, legislation could be drafted to amend CVC 
Section 21655.7 to allow bicyclists to travel in transit-only lanes. 
 
Figure 1-8 below shows the existing bicycle route network and existing Muni bus-
only lanes. 
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